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Thank you for the consultation email for the variation to this premises licence dated 21st November 2014. 

I have reviewed the application in relation to the licensing objectives the Prevention of Public Nuisance and Protecting Public Safety. My office and the Police have received complaints from a local resident since September 2014. The resident has alleged that the venue has been open beyond its permitted hours; customers leaving the premises beyond its permitted hours have been noisy and caused him sleep disturbance; taxis serving the premises have parked in his driveway; customers leaving the premises have urinated in his driveway and the lighting is intrusive in his property. Allegations have also been made that the first floor wine bar does not have planning consent and this has been referred to the Planning Control team at the Council for further investigation.
Council or Police offices have not witnessed any of these issues, with the exception of the lighting that was not considered to be unreasonable, although this is not covered by the Licensing Regime.

Having visited the premises and looking at the application from a proactive stance, my main concerns are the potential for loud music to affect neighbouring properties through open doors and windows given the extension requested; customer noise from those using the rear external first floor smoking area (situated above the kitchen on the flat roof) and the public safety of those using the rear external first floor smoking area as it does not meet current safety standards in terms of falls from height and structural integrity. 
Paragraph 9.44 of section 182 guidance for the Licensing Act 2003 indicates that controlling the impact of a venue should not be duplicitous in the Planning and Licensing Regimes. The rear smoking area does not have planning permission for this use and is simply a means of escape from fire for the first floor if the main stairwell were to be blocked. For this reason the use of this area and its’ safety can be controlled through the planning regime, rather than licensing. To control my other concerns I have agreed with the applicant by exchange of emails that the following conditions be applied to the licence, and if this is the case I have no objections to the application:
1.            The fire exit door to the rear of the premises on the first floor shall be kept closed but not locked when regulated entertainment is taking place. At all times this door shall not be used for public ingress/egress other than a means of escape from fire.

 

2.            Subjective monitoring of noise from the premises shall be undertaken when regulated entertainment is taking place, at the boundaries of nearby noise sensitive properties. If noise from the premises is clearly audible at any boundary the volume of amplification shall be reduced and/or windows closed to prevent public nuisance. Details of monitoring shall be manually recorded to include the date and time, the person undertaking the monitoring, the location, and the findings including any remedial action taken. Records shall be made available to the local authority on request and shall be retained for 12 months.

 3.            Legible signage advising customers that the premises is in a residential area and requesting noise be kept to a minimum shall be erected so that it is clearly visible to customers particularly those who utilise outside of the premises for smoking and waiting for taxis.

Regards
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